MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
DECEMBER 5, 2006
A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON TUESDAY, DECEMBER 5, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:06 A.M.,
WITH CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The special meeting of the Council of the County of Maui, fifth of
December, 2006, shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, DAIN P.
KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS JO ANNE JOHNSON, MICHAEL J.
MOLINA, AND JOSEPH PONTANILLA.
(Councilmember Johnson was not present when the roll was called; however,
she arrived at 9:07 a.m.)
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, six members are in attendance, three
are excused. A quorum of the Council is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, let us all rise and in unison repeat our Pledge of
Allegiance.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
(Councilmember Johnson arrived at the meeting at 9:07 am.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members, ladies and gentlemen.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have received nine requests from individuals who
have signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify. Shall we
proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair will make a few announcements.
One, if you have any cell phones or pagers, we ask that you please turn it either to
the silent or off mode. The Chair will enforce full decorum in this chambers.
Second, for those of you wishing to provide testimony for today's special Council
meeting, when you come forward, please state your name. If you represent an
organization, please state that organization's name as well.
You have three minutes to provide your testimony. We have a lighting system to
assist you. When you start, the green light on the podium shall be on. At the
two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on to indicate you have thirty
seconds to conclude; and at the three-minute mark, the red light will go on and the
Chair will end your testimony there.
For those of you that have signed up prior to this meeting, if you have additional
testimony, at that three-minute mark, you may request to speak for an additional
three minutes after all others have spoken.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I would note that all nine individuals have signed up to
offer testimony on County Communication 06-299. With that said, our first testifier is
Jim Smith, followed by Bart Mulvihill.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. JIM SMITH (testifying on County Communication No. 06-299):
Chair Hokama, Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Jim Smith, and I'm here to testify on the issue of whether you should
overturn a veto taken by the Mayor, or sustain that veto. And my position is that you
should overturn that veto.
I have not testified on the ordinance for reasons of my own, but I have expressed
concerns. So this, its merit or it's not doesn't matter at this point. The question is
whether or not you've nourished hope in many or a few individuals that they will have
a home; and by this ordinance, I think you have nourished hope.
It is sad, however, that what has occurred in the decade since our previous Mayor
had the opportunity to provide affordable housing is that trust has been diminished in
the functioning of our government, and this bill may nourish that trust. And that's why
I'm asking you to do that.
The message by the Mayor illustrates why that trust, I believe, has diminished and
left us only with hope, the last of our humanity is hope. Trust lost, leaves only hope;
and when that's gone, there's nothing. And we are at that point where there is only
hope. And in his message, he says that we "know that business transactions are
based on the hope of profit." And that is so deceptive. It is the expectation of profit
that drives supply. So when an economist comes to you and says it's a land use
restriction, it is not. It's the expectation of profit that mandates what business does.
Hope is not involved, hope is with me and those of us who are having our trust
eroded. The Mayor is misguided, I believe.
The Governor, in an October 28 statement in The Maui News says, "We've done it
before and the housing didn't get built"--while that person was Mayor. The housing
didn't get built. The ordinance was issued, acted in 1992, and Governor Lingle did
not build a single house, and urges you not to go forward with legislation. What were
the consequences of that failure? There are none.
All that is left is hope. And this nurtures hope, and that's why I ask you to overturn
that veto.
Why didn't the Governor take it upon her duty, or herself as a duty to do that?
Because there is no consequence in a policy based upon entrepreneurial governing
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for consequence. There is no con--I ask you to proceed with a consequence, and
that the next Mayor assure that at least one house, affordable house is built.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Smith, would you like to return for additional--three
additional minutes after all others have spoken?
MR. SMITH: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any questions for Mr. Smith on his testimony before you this
morning?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Bart Mulvihill, followed by Richard Michaels.
MR, BART MULVIHILL (testifying on County Communication No. 06-2991:
Good morning, Council.
My name is Bart Mulvihill.
I spoke to you last month regarding the depressing economic effects that this housing
bill will create. It is not only foreseeable, but avoidable. This body still chose to
ignore multiple pleas from the skilled business world that would be grossly affected,
and sign this political hot potato of a bill.
The Mayor vetoed this bill and his reasons spelled out in a Maui News editorial last
week were the truth and right on the money, aside from the obvious constitutional
and legal risk in certain lawsuits soon to be filed against the County, assuming this
body overrides the Mayor's veto, but the terrible injustice you'll be inflicting on all
Maui property owners. I'm talking about the devaluation or effect of condemnation of
their land this bill will have upon any landowner of an acre or more that could be
divided or possibly developed. This bill will devalue, that's right, devalue every
property on this, on this island. Is that what the people of Maui wanted? I don't think
so.
Over the past twenty years, certain members of government have prodded
unsuccessfully, as Mr. Carroll pointed out to me, the three larger ag companies into
building homes on their vast lands so those would not only work for them, but other
low- and medium-income folks that need housing and represent the other business
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sectors of our community. Now that these three giants have not cooperated with
government sufficiently or supplied some of their undertaxed land to help stem the
tidal wave of housing demands, this body has chosen to punish them while also
taking every other landowner out to the shed for a whipping. That's the truth. You
are punishing every property owner on this island for the lack of action of the three
biggest landowners of this island. That's a real injustice to Maui's people, the ones
who pay their property taxes and expect you all to protect their property, not give
away, give it away to individuals who said they would vote for you if you gave them a
cheap house in which to raise their families. Have you looked at it that way?
It is morally wrong to put the entire housing problems on the shoulders of private
industry, the developer, and simultaneously devalue your constituents' property for
the sake of a fraction of this island. If you condemn or, or if you condemn or cause
the devaluation of property through an action as a governmental body, the result of
condemnation should benefit all Mauians, not just 20 percent of the population.
Homeownership is the Great American Dream, not the right given to any guy who
has two jobs, especially not at the financial risk or expense of a private party they
have never met. The County is going to get sued by everybody who bought property
to develop or plan to develop in the near future.
I'm sure Maui didn't empower you to regulate business, but to manage the affairs
germane to the County. Legal eagles outside of Corp. Counsel have warned the
Council as exceeding the power enacting this bill, citing the County Charter doesn't
allow the Council to create new impact fees or a special tax.
I'd like to see Prison Street repaved someday and a sidewalk for the kids on
Weinberg Court, not watch the County's coffers be emptied defending losing lawsuits
and paying damage awards State and Federal juries are more than likely to award.
Our budget doesn't have the depth nor . . . not one dollar should be wasted on
damage awards created on a wishful hope that some voters will get a house they can
afford. There are other ways to get it done without condemning your constituents'
land and paralyzing the economy at the same time.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mulvihill.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
MR. MULVIHILL: Thank you, Council, Mr. Hokama.
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COUNTY CLERK: Richard Michaels, followed by DeGray Vanderbilt.

MR. RICHARD MICHAELS, MAUI TOMORROW FOUNDATION (testifying on County
Communication No. 06-299):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MICHAELS: --Members of the Council.
My name is Richard Michaels. I'm here representing Maui Tomorrow Foundation.
First, I'm just wondering how many people actually heard the Governor's inaugural
speech yesterday. There was no coverage in The Maui News today, but I have
printed out a little from the Star-Bulletin, and I, excuse me, I just want to read you a
short passage from it. Quote:
"Our state's greatest challenge in the coming years is a true
restructuring of our economy,' she said during her 23-minute
speech."
"'The transition, she said, must be 'from one that creates wealth
through the buying and selling of land, to one that creates wealth
through innovation and new ideas.'
"To continue to base financial success through land development,
Lingle said, 'would be a very unwise path for us to follow.""
"It is not anti-business. We want to develop whatever economic
activity people are working on,' Lingle told reporters. 'Everyone's
balance point is different. For me, the development of the North
Shore breaks my balance point.
"'Personally, I think it is in the State's interest to have mass"--'it is not
in the State's interest to have massive land development that the
infrastructure can't handle, that will require labor that is nonexistent."
This was yesterday.
You already know how I feel. I just couldn't resist coming up here one more time
after all the work we've done to--on this bill. And I'm reminded, when I hear the
speaker in front of me protest about how business is going to tank, in my own
business, the entertainment business, I'm old enough to remember when television
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first came in and the movie studios said they were all going to go broke, who's going
to go and watch a movie and pay for it when they can stay home and watch television
for free. But what they did, is they decided to make better movies, bigger movies,
color movies, widescreen movies, and indeed they survived.
And then in the eighties came the videotape recorder. Now people could watch
movies at home. They surely weren't going to go to the movies anymore. And, of
course, today, now everybody can buy last year's Academy Award winner for about
$17 and watch it at home on your 50-inch plasma, high definition, widescreen, with
stereophonic sound; and, yet, still people go to the movies.
I suggest that the developers will do the same thing. They will find a way to make
their profit and still meet their 50 percent affordable housing. I mean aft--after all,
only, this bill is only asking for them to put half of the homes, to make half of the
homes affordable.
I think we owe it to the Mayor-elect who worked very hard on this bill to give her the
bill to, to work for affordable housing in her new Administration.
Unfortunately, I'm very disappointed in the, in the Mayor's veto, and I hope that you
will vote today to override it.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank--excuse me. Thank you, Mr. Michaels.
Members, any questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank you much for your
testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: DeGray Vanderbilt, followed by Stan Franco.

MR. DEGRAY VANDERBILT (testifying on County Communication No. 06-299):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Council.
My name is DeGray Vanderbilt. I'm a thirty-year resident of Molokai. I'm a member
of the Molokai Planning Commission which reviewed this ordinance, but I'm here
today speaking as an individual, and I had passed out this package of yellow
testimony--or testimony on yellow paper.
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The first part of it is really the Mayor's "VIEWPOINT" broken down with some
comments. And I guess the first thing that I noticed was that the Mayor, the Mayor
mentioned that, that this bill, as written, could do more harm than good in providing
residential workforce housing. Well, that's looking at the glass half empty. I prefer to
look at the glass half full. And he could just as well have said, that could do more
good than harm in providing residential workforce housing--this ordinance could.
It goes on to say that he talks about the fact that there, there's a groundswell with the
development community to, to take this bill to court. Yet, he says that he finds the,
the bill is, is, is structurally okay and everything's okay, except it should be 30 percent
affordable and not 40 or 50 percent affordable.
He didn't talk anything about some other amendments that could be made to the bill if
it was reopened after the first of the year and everybody got together and worked on
it. For instance, things like residents on Lanai, Molokai, and Nana having first shot at
affordable housing in their communities, which is not provided for in the bill;
expanding the affordability into the 50 and 80 percent range.
But I'm sure it just seems that's the only problem the Mayor has, yet, his allies in the
development community are threatening, at least there's word on the street, that
they're threatening to take this to court. And I don't, I don't know why, because as
the speaker before me said, only up to 50 percent, only up to 50 percent of a project
is going to be affordable, and--I'm trying to figure out the, oh, okay--is affordable.
And they could make a profit on that.
I, I've got some figures that I wanted to go over with you a, a little bit, a little bit later.
But there's just so much in here that the Mayor is throwing out these generalized
statement to bring fear to the community. And I guess what my problem is-Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Vanderbilt, would you care to return?
MR. VANDERBILT: Yeah, I'll return. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll be happy to recall you.
MR. VANDERBILT: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Stan Franco, followed by Glenn Adolpho.
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MR. STAN FRANCO, HLP, HOUSING FOR THE LOCAL PERSON (testifying on County
Communication No. 06-299):
Aloha, Chairman Hokama and Members of the County Council.
My name is Stan Franco, and I represent HLP, Housing for the Local Person. HLP
supports the override of the Mayor's veto of the Residential Workforce Housing
Policy.
In previous testimony on this bill, attorneys representing developers and landowners
said that the County of Maui would be sued if this bill is passed in its present form.
They claim that the bill at 40 to 50 percent was unreasonable exaction from the
landowner and did not have a connection to the need in the community.
Here is the problem as I see it. The developers and their hired hands see this bill as
being an unreasonable burden on them; and Maui's people whose majority cannot
afford the $600 to $700,000 homes being built, are scrambling to find places to live or
leaving the island. Both sides to be at complete opposite poles.
When the County Council formulated this policy, they had to consider the common
good above the individual needs of the developer and landowners because very few
affordable homes in the $200,000 range were being planned or built. We cannot
continue this way because we will quickly turn this island, considered by many to be
the best in the world because of the aloha of its people, into a place of those who
serve and those served.
So I ask the landowners and developers to stop the threats of suing us, the County of
Maui, and start sitting down with us. We respect your right to a reasonable profit. In
one of the testimonies, I heard one developer said that would be at 20 percent. I
believe the people of Maui are okay with that, but we have a perception that the
profits being made at 600 and 700,000 are at 100 percent or higher. We don't know
because no one has laid their cards on the table for us to see the actual cost of
buying the land; putting in the infrastructure; paying the fees for parks, schools, and
water, and others; and carrying the interest costs during the approval process.
Many of our ancestors, except for those of our host culture, came as sugar workers.
Mine did. They worked hard in the cane fields of Maui and struggled so their children
could have a better life--and they succeeded. I know my dad was very proud when I
was awarded a college degree and when I moved into my first home. I want my
children and grandchildren to have the same opportunities for a decent life, which I
have had; but, they cannot without a home.
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I ask the developers and landowners to understand the need for us to work with each
other for the common good. If we cannot work together and threaten each other with
lawsuits or demonstrations or whatever, we will continue to be at opposite poles and
our people will continue to hurt.
So I ask the Maui County Council to stay pa'a on the Residential Workforce Housing
Policy and override the Mayor's veto.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Franco.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony?
Mr. Franco, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Glenn Adolph°, followed by Dick Mayer.
MR. GLENN ADOLPHO (testifying on County Communication No. 06-299):
Chair Hokama, Members of the Council. Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. ADOLPHO: My name is Glenn AdoOho, and I'm here today to speak as an .. .
individual, and I'm here to testify in support of the Residential Workforce Housing
Policy that is before us. I have speaken--spoken previously twice in support of it, and
I feel this policy is very much needed for our County and the residents and the
people that live and work here.
We have seen in the previous two hearings overwhelming support from the residents
of Maui, a lot of them that are local residents that were born and raised here. The
last hearing that we had, a gentleman came up with two of his daughters to testify in
support of it. And we also heard testament--testimony from another individual who
was about to leave the island with her family because they could no longer afford a
home here. And these individuals are people that have roots tied to Maui. And this
is what we need as affordable housing.
So I'm asking the Council to support it in its fullest. You've done very well so far and,
again, there is no perfect solution but this is a step forward. And we can tweak it and
work out the details later.
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But the Urban Land Institute review that came in, and they looked at this policy, they,
they said that the policy is okay. And they also said at that time that the 30 percent
proposed number that we were looking at could be increased. So we have some
evidence that this is doable.
As far for those who oppose it, I say it can be done; it is being done. We have
developers out there that are doing it right now. And this is one of the things that we
need. It's not about money. It's about providing a basic need for the people that
reside here in our County.
I would also send out the challenge to those who oppose it. Stop saying it can't be
done, but try and figure out how you can become part of the, the solution, and not the
problem because that's what we really need right now and we're willing to work with
you and support whatever we need to do. But Maui residents deserve better; they
need it.
I thought I had problems not being able to afford a home here until I think about those
that are on the beaches sleeping in tents, especially during times when we've had
torrential rains like we've experienced in the past couple days; and these are the
holiday seasons. These people could be in a home; they could be in a warm bed
with their families.
In closing, I'd just like to say, as we say in Hawaiian, "Onipaa imua kakou." Hold fast
to this policy, and together let's move forward. And thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Adolpho.
Members, any questions for the gentleman? Seeing none, thank you very much for
your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Dick Mayer, followed by Rick Medina.

MR. DICK MAYER (testifying on County Communication No. 06-299):
Thank you, Councilmembers, and happy holidays to all of you.
I hope you will override the veto. I think you have a basis in the General Plan of the
County. We talk a lot about all the process of planning in planning. Rarely do we
actually go back to our General Plan for the County which it has two, two Objectives
under Housing. I'll read them to you: "To provide a choice of attractive, sanitary and
affordable homes for all our residents"; and the second Objective in the General Plan
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is: "Provide affordable housing to be"--filled--"fulfilled by a broad cross-section of
housing types." That's exactly what this ordinance does.
You have complied with the General Plan. Ordinances of the County are expected to
comply with the General Plan, and I think that overriding the veto would accomplish
what the General Plan has set out for all of us. This is a Plan that was drawn up
fifteen years ago in 1991. It's still our General Plan until it's amended, and I'm glad
that you will be looking at this ordinance again; and I hope you will override the, the
Mayor's veto.
There are some people who do want to change this law, and what they want to do is
to change what you have put into the law of 50 percent affordable, 50 percent
non-affordable. What they would like to do, and very often we use the, the numbers
in reverse, but I'm going to change them here. What they want to do is they want to
increase the non-affordable housing to 70 or 80 percent. I think that would be terrible
if we set up a process in Maui County that had 70 to 80 percent of the houses being
built for non-residents essentially, non-affordable houses. That would be a travesty.
What I'm asking you to do is keep it at the 50 percent level that you have it as a
maximum of non-affordable housing. We don't need to go up to the 70-80 percent.
We don't need to be building houses for everybody else in the world who's rich who
wants to come here. We need housing for our children, for our families, for our
workers, employers who want to hire workers who can't get them now because they
can't afford to live here--and I'm speaking here from personal experience.
My own son got his master's degree in travel industry management from
U.H.-Manoa, was working as a manager for one of our major hotels here on Maui.
Two months ago, he moved to the Mainland knowing full well that under the salary,
even as a manager at one of our largest hotels here on the island, he would not be
able to afford a house on this island unless it was somehow on a--his name's on the
list, and after many years waiting. We need to provide housing for the local people
here, not housing 70-80 percent that's being asked for of non-affordable housing.
I want to thank Councilmembers who are leaving office this month--Dain Kane, Bob
Carroll, Charmaine Tavares--for sticking with this bill all the way through. I think
when you leave office, you will have left a legacy for the people of Maui County, for
the workers of Maui County; and I think the public here wants to thank you
particularly. For those of you continuing here at the Council, I think you have a lot
more work to do to refine this bill to make sure that even--every element of it does
work. And we all, in this County, very much appreciate what you've all done. Thank
you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.

Members, any questions for Mr. Mayer this morning?
Thank you for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Rick Medina, followed by Peter Martin.

MR. RICK MEDINA (testifying on County Communication No. 06-2991:
Good morning, Council Chair Hokama and Members of the County Council. Nice to
see you.
I am Rick Medina, and I am speaking in favor of overriding the Mayor's veto of Bill 57.
Developers and attorneys have said that this bill will stop construction on the island
and in the County. So be it. I think that there are few developers out there who can
take this risk provided you meet with them and listen to their concerns.
But I congratulate you for making these negotiations transparent so that we, the
voting public, can understand some of the decisions that will be made regarding
development of our island home.
We also might consider that if we wish to keep our lands in agriculture and open
space, we may have to increase density. And by doing so, I understand we can build
more affordably. Those are some of the considerations that might come up as you
ask these developers to come before you and discuss how they can comply with this
bill.
We have already seen what has happened in the past twenty-five years following the
General Plan and Community Plans we did back in the early eighties. Oh, don't
blame me for the overgrowth.
But since we've gone past the twenty-five years, we're going into a new era. And I
think this bill gives you time to examine the needs of the community, to consider the
direction we are going in, and if we still want to move in that direction, do so. But I
think a lot of people do not like the direction we are moving in.
So I think this bill gives you time to examine some of these other planning processes
that we have learned over the past twenty-five years.
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Anyhow, I've changed my mind about the 70 percent market rate and the 30 percent
affordable because the 70 percenters are drinking up our water and using our
resources before we can get those resources and water to the people who need
them, the people who need that affordable home, the people who need that hope that
they will have a chance to qualify and achieve that American Dream. I congratulate
you for providing that hope and keeping that hope; and that's why I'm here to ask you
to override this bill.
In the interim, tax incentives such as taking, or taxing rental properties outside the
resort destination areas the same rate as residential properties. If the property
houses long-term renters could help some of those who need affordable housing.
Finally, special treatment can be considered for those who will build in accordance
with Bill 57. By that, I mean expeditious review of the subdivision plans and quick
action on water and roadway concessions, in addition, building affordables away from
the market rates and in another community area might be also considered.
Red flag. I'll close in a second.
You need time to quantify our water availabilities, our cost to develop new wells, and
how we can return waters to farmers who live along the streams and use the water
for growing taro and other ag products.
Fast food, as Charmaine Tavares, our newly elected Mayor has finally pointed, or
has pointed out, the mentality of our constituents; and that is you must get things
done quickly. If you don't do it in four years, you're out. That is not a threat-observation.
I want to thank you for this opportunity. If you have any questions, I am parked in a
two-hour zone. Thank you very much for this opportunity, Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medina.
Questions for the gentleman? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Medina, thank you so much for taking the time to be here today, and we
appreciate your comments very much.
The testimony you just gave us, it looks like you have it written out. Would you be
able to leave that with us so that we could look at it? You, you've given us some
good ideas regarding incentives.
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MR. MEDINA: I wrote this at four o'clock in the morning, so there might be some mistakesCOUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, that's okay.
MR. MEDINA: --but I'll be glad to, I'll be glad to leave it with you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you so much.
MR. MEDINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for the gentleman, Members?
Mr. Medina, thank you so much--MR. MEDINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK:
Vanderbilt.

Peter Martin, followed--followed by returning speaker, DeGray

MR. PETER MARTIN (testifying on County Communication No. 06-299):
Good morning, Council-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MARTIN: --Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
I have fifteen copies to--who do I?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The staff will assist you, Mr. Martin. Thank you.
MR. MARTIN: We'll--you don't, we can talk about the handouts later. They're not exactly
related to this, but they are related.
My name is Peter Martin. I'm speaking as an individual on Bill No. 57. I, I'm also a
real estate developer.
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I have been here to speak against the bill a number of times, and I've also, and, and
again offer to be involved in, in any way to create legislation that would allow a
developer to build workforce housing and affordable housing. I'm not just against
things, I, I want to be a part of the solution, which I've mentioned before.
I also was involved in paying for Robert Thomas to come over from Oahu to discuss
some of the legal aspects, which I know people find a bit frustrating, the legal aspect.
But I think I want to concentrate there since I only have three minutes.
There's economic reasons, there's many business reasons why this workforce
housing bill is not a good bill. But I really want to hit this point, which I haven't got to,
and I tried to simplify it. I reread all that legal stuff, and I really wanted to simplify the
concept and really challenge Mr. Moto to, to defend it in its simplest way, which is,
which says that the Constitution is designed to protect property owners from being
forced to shoulder a disproportionate share of a public burden if it cannot be shown
that they caused the problem. The Constitution is designed to bar the government
from forcing some people alone to bear a public burden which, in all fairness and
justice, should be borne by the public as a whole. I'm going to repeat that, but not
right now.
First off, you have to realize, and it's very frustrating that we get a lot of these ad
hominem attacks. I happened to learn that word in ninth grade from my te--about
propaganda techniques. And that ad hominem attack is when you attack the man
instead of the idea. First off, you have to realize that this particular bill does not affect
me as a developer because I don't have any zoned lands. In fact, because our lands
are unzoned, this bill works very well for us.
We, as you know, I offered to do Puunoa, which I said I wouldn't bring up for a little
bit, but, but, and, and we could have made a profit on that. In fact, some people say
we were going to make a ridiculous profit. So there, there's a difference.
Should I come back?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Martin, I'm--we are happy to provide you an additional three minutes
after, I believe, Mr. Vanderbilt. Would you care to return?
MR. MARTIN: That would be fine. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll be happy to recall you.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: DeGray Vanderbilt, returning to complete his testimony; followed by
Peter Martin.

MR. DEGRAY VANDERBILT (concluding his testimony on County Communication
No. 06-299):
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
If you all could turn to page six of my testimony, It's, it, it shows you that this isn't out
of whack, this whole thing. This shows that the developers can make a profit at, on
the affordable housing, with 40 percent affordable rate. And it's based on
three-bedroom units. And it shows the average price of a three-bedroom unit, and
assumes forty of the hundred units are going to be affordable at various price ranges
from 80 up to 160 percent.
As you can see, the cumulative profit in the bottom right is a million three on sales of
thirteen million, so that's a 10.3 percent profit on just the affordable section. And then
they got a--they don't have to subsidize any of the affordable.
Now, that's based on the prices on the next page which show, that came from the
Housing Committee, and it's based on 6 percent interest where one-bedroom units
go up to 322,000 as affordable units; four-bedrooms go up to 530,000. So there's
room to make a profit.
And just to show why maybe we should consider the 50 percent, the next page
shows the affordable housing and a 15 percent profit even if you include the very low
income from 50 to 80 percent, and you increase the affordability from 40 percent to
50 percent. And what this shows is that in the 50 to 80 percent and 80 to
100 percent categories, the developer doesn't build the housing. He just sells a lot
for 75,000, I have assumed here. Now a $75,000 figure is the cost of the land and
the cost to develop the lot that both Spencer and Hale Mua--that's right in the range
that both of those did. Hale Mua's project, they bought the land for 11,000 an acre;
Jesse Spencer bought his for 25,000 an acre; and their development costs were
about 60,000-65,000 for the lots. So that fits in.
So if these developers work with the nonprofit community and if they don't want to
build the lower-end houses, then make the lot available. You don't even have to
donate it. Just make it available at a reasonable cost, and then you can bring in the
Habitats and the Self-Help and the Lokahi's to do this. And on Molokai, we finished
three-bedroom houses through Habitat at 65. So 65 and 75 adds up to 140, which
meets the 50 percent guideline for a family on Maui so they can own a home.
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So this is doable, and I think the intent of this bill was to get the developers to work
with the County and work with the nonprofit to expand the affordability; and it, and it
can be done and I hope that's what happens in the future.
So I support the override.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Vanderbilt.
Members, any questions for the gentleman?
Thank you for very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Peter Martin returning to conclude his testimony.

MR. PETER MARTIN (concluding his testimony on County Communication No. 06-299):
Thank you. I'll conclude my testimony, but I also wanted people that are here or
anyone that would like copies of what I handed out or copies of the legal opinions
that we have, there's four of them now; or copies of anything, they can contact me at
Peter@WestMauiLand.com , and we can give them--in the audience, I have some, or,
or if anybody else would like that.
Again, I want to reiterate the main point here, because 1--we, we all realize, I, I hope
we realize, that both the Council and, and the developers, and the populace, we want
affordable housing. There's no argument there. That it somehow became an "us
versus them" thing, I, I find that very disheartening.
Let me repeat once more. The Constitution is designed to protect property owners
from being forced to shoulder a disproportionate share of a public burden, this
affordable housing, if it cannot be shown that they caused the problem. The
Constitution is designed to bar the government from forcing some people alone to
bear a public burden, which in all fairness and justice should be borne by the public
as a whole. This is common sense. This is not some greedy developer up here--I
might be a greedy developer, but it's not somebody that just wants to say something
and find out five years from now that, that my voice is a voice of unreason. These
are well-written concepts; they're simple.
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Brian Moto, and I, I challenge--he's shown tremendous leadership, Councilmember
Mate, Mateo on this--and I challenge him to respond to this simple concept and why
we, this, it, it's just so simple. I read all this stuff, and I go, "How do we make this
simple?"
Again, on the State level, there's other argument that was in that, but these attorneys
write seventeen pages--and it's you lose interest and you throw it away. But we
want, you, you don't expect a certain couple individuals or a few to bear a burden that
should be by all of us.
And I want to be part of the solution. 1, I want to build houses. We've tried.
I guess I'm done, huh? Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Martin.
Members, any questions for Martin this morning his testimony?
Having none, Mr. Martin, thank you very much.
MR. MARTIN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, Mr. Martin was the last of the individuals that signed up to
testify prior to the convening of the meeting. Shall we continue with those individuals
that signed up subsequent to the convening of the meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we call our next testifier up, the Chair will announce if there is
anyone else wishing to provide testimony on any item that has been agendized for
today's special meeting, please make yourself known. The staff will assist you so
that we may provide you with your opportunity to share your comments.
For those, according to our Rules of this Council, that will be coming up from this
point on, you have just three minutes to share your comments with the body.
With that, Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first speaker is Joe Bertram III, and he'll be offering testimony on
County Communication 06-301; followed by Sandy Baz.
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MR. JOE BERTRAM III (testifying on County Communication No. 06-301):
Hi. Good morning, Council. And it's good to see everybody here, and I'm really
grateful for everyone showing up for the last day.
This is just on our Ponana Street purchase. I know you, you voted unanimously to go
ahead with this, and there was just this one little glitch that we have to clear up in
order to make this go through all the way.
Give Kihei an early Christmas present. Please pass this. This would be so great.
We'll be able to now move ahead and really make this happen for our greenway. So
to make it really short and sweet, just do it, please. I really appreciate all your
support so far. We just have to do it one more step. And I really, really appreciate all
the support that's been there so far, and really look forward to working with the whole
community to really create this greenway now that we have a step in the door.
So I thank you for your consideration, and I wish you a good, good holiday. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bertram.
Members, any questions for Mr. Bertram this morning?
Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Our last testifier is Sandy Baz, and he'll be testifying on County
Communication 06-299.

MR. SANDY BAZ (testifying on County Communication No. 06-299):
Good morning, Chair Hokama, Councilmembers.
My name is Sandy Baz. I am the Director of Maui Economic Opportunity; but, as
much as possible, I want to try to address you as an individual today.
I'm asking you to vote to override the veto of this housing bill. Why? Because I see
this as an opportunity; I see this as an opportunity to move forward. This is one step
in the process; this isn't a final. As we know, we need to work on rules; we need to
work on impact fees; we need to work on incentives; we need to work on all of these
different things to make this a successful ordinance, a successful bill, for the
opportunity for people to have housing and for the economy to continue.

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2006
Page 21

We are right now dependent on--a lot of people are dependent on developers
building. I have friends and family that are in construction industry that, that's their
livelihood. If we did stop construction, we would have a lot of people in destitute. But
because we depend on that, because we need a balance, I can see this as an
incredible opportunity for us for the future.
I get to see on a daily basis the struggle to live, to make ends meet; the difficulty
people have in having economic security, being able to overcome a hurricane or
overcome a job loss, a hotel closing. All of these things that have no, they have no,
no opportunity to be able to make a difference in, but having a big effect on their
lives.
When we had the September 11th HELP program, people just needed that little extra
step because we don't, as a community, we, we live paycheck to paycheck.
This, I see, a housing bill that is an opportunity for people to become self-sufficient;
for people to enrich their lives; and for people to really, really have hope. And so I
wanted to thank you very much for scheduling this special meeting for, hopefully,
your, your vote in overriding the bill; and for really taking on this challenge as, as a
Council, as a body. You know, you've gotten a lot of flack, but it's something that,
that I feel, as an individual, that you need to vote to override the veto.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
Members, questions for the gentleman?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have additional speaker, Natalie Tasha Kama. She'll
be testifying on County Communication 06-299.
MS. NATALIE TASHA KAMA (testifying on County Communication No. 06-299):

Aloha and good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MS. KAMA: And happy holidays to all of you.
I hope you all got my e-mail because I was in a rush, I had a lot of things to do this
morning and I just didn't know what to say, except to just veto the override--to
override the veto. And so when I came late and I thought, "Oh, that should be
sufficient." But I think I want to say something else, too. And since I have two
minutes and thirty-six seconds, I'm going to take that opportunity.
I can't walk through a mall, go to a store, go to a park with my family, without meeting
up with people; or even attending a church service or a fellowship with other pastors,
and not think about the people whom we serve.
And while we're talking about if we do this and if we do that, let me tell you what's
really happening out there. People are suffering; they're suffering. When it hits my
children, I suffer with them, too--and I am angry. I'm angry because my daughter
works four jobs to support her and her two children. The rent she pays is out of her
reach, so she has to work those jobs. But her children are precious to me and
they're precious to her. And when she has to be able to work and leave them with
me sometimes, I don't mind that. What I do mind is the fact that she doesn't get an
opportunity to spend time with children--her children that she needs to; that we did
when we were younger and our children were growing up, and things were a lot
better.
And here we have people out there who are looking forward to all of you. My
daughter catches a bus, and I talk to the bus driver every morning. And all she talks
to me about is, "How's the workforce ordinance coming along?" And I said, "It's
coming along," because that's all I can say to her.
And then when I go to the mall, then I meet my, my other children at school, their
teachers said, "How is that coming along? That housing thing." See, they don't, they
can't even keep track of what's going on because they're so busy working trying to
make a living; and they're counting on me, but I'm counting on you. And we're all
counting on everybody.
So I think the idea is that what I think Representative Bertram said. We can get
together and we can make it happen.
I'm passionate. I know you are. And so, I ask, let's make it happen. There's a song
that came out with, in, in "The Parent Trap." It said, what, "Let's get together. Yeah,
yeah, yeah." Well, let's get together. Yeah.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Kama.

Members, any questions for the lady this morning? If not, Ms. Kama-MS. KAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Ms. Kama was the last individual who signed to testify-today's meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony on any agendized item
before the Council for this special meeting? Seeing none coming forward, Members,
with no objection, we shall close testimony for today's special meeting.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we would note that written testimony has been submitted
by DeGray Vanderbilt, Stan Franco, Peter Martin, and Rick Medina; and with the
exception of the testimony from Mr. Medina, copies have been duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objection, we shall accept written testimony submitted for today's
special meeting.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.

THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.

DeGray Vanderbilt;
Stan Franco, HLP, Housing for the Local Person;
Peter Marlin; and
Rick Medina.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-299 - ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR:
(dated November 24, 2006)
The Honorable G. Riki Hokama
Council Chair
And Members of the Maui County Council
200 S, High Street
Wailuku, Maui, Hawaii 96793
Dear Chair Hokama:
Re: Veto of Bill 57 (2006)
After much consideration, I have decided to veto Bill 57 (2006), A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY
I take this action reluctantly because I know how much effort the County Council and
members of the community have put into the creation of this proposed policy and
because I know that our community needs such a policy.
Yet, although I believe the Council's heart was in the right place when it began work
on this bill, the resulting formula misses its mark and could well do more harm than
good in providing residential workforce housing.
Structurally, I find the proposal to be thorough and workable. The problem I have
with the measure it [sic] that it is overly ambitious and too focused on restrictions. As
written, this measure could very likely result in a net reduction in affordable housing
being built and it could significantly cool our strong economy.
I am not alone in this assessment. You have heard from the affected industry that if
this bill passes (1) the industry will take the county to court to challenge the bill's
legality on a wide variety of grounds and (2) a number of proposed housing projects
will immediately be terminated. The purpose of Bill 57 is to create housing our
residents can afford, not to create confrontation. You can not force anyone to build a
subdivision. If you take all the incentive away, our builders are likely to invest
elsewhere.
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You have also heard Hawaii's top economists, Leroy Laney of Hawaii Pacific
University and Paul Brewbaker of Bank of Hawaii, state unequivocally that the policy
Bill 57 proposes is wrong-headed and likely to cause more harm than good. The
proposed policy, they said, tries to fix a problem caused by restrictions on housing
development, by applying even more restrictions. The economists point out that
these new restrictions are being placed on the builders just as our market begins to
cool. As money leaves the high-end market, developers are more likely to consider
moderately priced projects. But moderately priced homes can not financially support
the demands made by this bill.
It does not take a Ph.D. in economics to know that business transactions are based
on the hope of profit. Take away that hope and business will come to a halt. When
builders and their financial backers see that their planned projects will no longer earn
a profit, they will stop investing here. Once projects are cancelled, they will be lost
for a long time. And that will affect not just builders and those in the construction
trades, but also all of those workers who depend on a healthy economy to make
ends meet. The same "working class", whose interest this bill is meant to benefit, will
not be able to afford even an "affordable" mortgage if they are out of work.
I listened in alarm as members of the Council said, should it turn out that they got this
measure wrong, and it actually does hurt the economy, they will simply amend it. But
you can't "simply amend" a broken economy. Once investment capital dries up, it
may take many years to attract it back.
Rather than look at years of unnecessary economic confusion, I am asking that the
Council take a step back and reassess what it is about to do. All that is needed is to
back off on the requirements. Instead of starting out aggressively, work with the
numbers that the industry says it can support. Instead of forcing a confrontation, find
a way to work collaboratively with the industry.
I believe that there are more than enough affordable homes already in the pipeline to
cover our present needs. I fear that this policy could stop that progress before those
homes are built.
Of course I share the dream of having a home for every Maui County family. But to
achieve that goal, we need, as Chairman Hokama stated, a "multi-faceted approach."
We need incentives that will encourage developers to build the homes we need. This
bill, as written, goes in the opposite direction.
That can be fixed by dropping the requirements for affordable units from the currently
proposed 40-to-50 percent to a doable 20-to-30 percent range. Most of the industry
has stated publicly that it can live with this bill if the requirements were reduced.
That's why I vetoed this bill: to give the Council another opportunity to make the
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adjustments that will result in win-win scenario. We need a housing policy that will
allow us to build affordable homes and keep our economy moving forward.
Sincerely,
/s/ Alan M. Arakawa
Alan M. Arakawa
Mayor

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
AND I MOVE TO OVERRIDE THE MAYOR'S VETO OF BILL
NO. 57, ENTITLED "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING
POLICY", ALONG WITH THE FILING OF THIS
COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to override
the veto of the Mayor on Bill 57, Draft 1, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY". Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I would like to yield the floor to my colleagues and
ask to have the opportunity to comment after my colleagues are completed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, the floor is open for discussion on the motion before you. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
It's been a long time coming to this point, and I'm glad that today we can make a final
decision.
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A lot has been said about this not being workable. If we would look behind us out the
window at the Spencer project over there and others, we know that it is workable.
Contractors have worked under the constraints that we are going to be putting on
them with this bill. The difference is those that work toward these numbers in
supplying affordable housing are making a reasonable profit. Those who do not want
to work under the outline of this ordinance want to make an unreasonable profit. For
too long, there's been these windfall profits because of the way we have, the County,
has allowed building to proceed on this island.
As Chair of the Land Use Committee, we have passed out many ordinances, excuse
me, projects, and we did everything we . . . could, to get the most out of the
developers to address the affordable housing, and it was always like pulling teeth.
We know that the profits in the last five years, especially, have been extraordinary on
that side. But without this ordinance, we are not going to find people that are willing
to address the true need of our community. Our community is suffering; our people
are suffering. And even those that are unwilling to address the problem because of
their desire to make these extraordinary profit margins are going suffer in the end if
we don't pass this ordinance.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion before you? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
We've come a very long way over these last, now, what is it now, nineteen months, in
discussing and trying to formulate a workforce housing bill that will meet the needs,
and the dire needs of our community.
And, you know, as we have gone around the, the County, and, especially, you know,
I'll speak for myself because I have been around talking with groups about other
subjects, not about particularly workforce housing. But I come across even very
small business people who are telling me they're losing their workers or they can't
find workers. And we're not talking about the minimum wage workers, necessarily. I
mean, we're talking about the folks who have a good paying job, but still cannot make
it because our housing market has been so hot. So it is, it is an issue that is touching
a lot of people in our community, not just the ones looking for housing, but those
looking for employees.
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Our County is in that same situation where we are short engineers--six in the Water
Department. That's 50 percent of the engineers approved for the Water Department;
six of the twelve positions are vacant and possibly a seventh is going to be vacant
because someone else is going to move back to the Mainland.
This is, you know, a small, creeping kinda subliminal thing that's happening, and
we're going to see the result of that if we don't step in and try to do something to stem
this tide. We have limited resources and, to me, we should be looking at providing
for our residential workforce first. Because we can't be in a situation, you know, the
commute from the Mainland to here is a long one. And if we end up where our
residents and the people who provide services to our community, much needed
services, you know, we talked about it before. It's policemen, nurses, teachers, tech
people. If those people are going to move away because it's too expensive to live
here, we expect them to commute here from the Mainland, from Japan, from China.
This, this isn't workable. I mean it's different than if you live on Bainbridge Island
where it's a, a short ferry ride across the, the water to get to work; or Hilton Head
Island. We're not in that situation, so we must take care of what we need to take
care of or our society is going to be completely upside down.
That's what I'm concerned about, Mr. Chair. And I really would urge the, the people
who are, are saying that this can't work, to please let's find a way to make it work.
We have to. Future generations depend on what we do today.
And just for the viewing audience's information, the affordable housing that we're
talking about is from the 100 percent of median income to 160 percent of median
income. And back in November, I had passed out a little chart--which I happened to
remember where I put it and brought it, had it brought down here. We're talking
about, for a family of four, at the lowest end of this 100 percent of median income, at
6 percent interest, the home would be $258,900. It's almost, by now, it's probably
260,000. And then at the high end at 160 percent of median income, we're talking
about a home that would cost about $455,000. This is hardly cheap housing. And
even with that 160 percent, there are going to be people who are working in our
community, if husband and wife are working and they earn more than $99,760
between the two of them, they will not qualify for this house. They will then be at the
mercy of the market.
Now everyone's saying, "Oh, the market's correcting itself. All across the Nation,
they're seeing a slowdown, etcetera, etcetera." Well, I was on the plane this morning
coming back from the inauguration which I was present at, reading an article in The
Star Bulletin about housing dropping. Well, they mentioned Honolulu--or Oahu,
Kauai, and the Big Island; but, I searched the two pages of that article and there was
nothing about Maui in there.
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However, it's not going to drop to where the market's going to be at $200,000.
Anybody who thinks the market's going to drop like that, they're really in la-la land. It
is not going to drop that way.
And while in, you know, when I was younger, I thought, you know, $200,000 was
outrageous, who could afford that. And now, that's like ho-hum. Gosh, if you had a
$250,000 house/$300,000--$300,000 house, you'll be over there trying to swoop it up
if it were on the market. But it's not there. The market has not produced the housing
that we needed for all these years.
So when it comes time to look at what are our community needs and if it's not
correcting themselves under the total free enterprise capitalistic system, then that's
government's responsibility to step in. I mean I don't want to be really simplistic
about it, but why do you think we have speed limit signs on the highways? Why don't
we just have a sign that says, "Drive at a safe speed", and let the market take care of
it; let the drivers take care of that value? We don't do that because we have the--a
greater community to be concerned about.
So I think we are in the right direction. And, yes, I know Mr. Mateo, and he and I
have talked and we have pledged to each other that we will continue to work on this
bill to work on the incentive and credit package in particular that will make it
attractive. It will take cooperation amongst a whole lot of agencies, not just the State
and the--not just the County, but also the State agencies who end up reviewing these
projects, to get those folks to cooperate with us to get these projects out because
time is money for the persons taking that very high risk to provide housing
developments. It is a high-risk business. I realize that, and I think all of us realize
that. So where we can help to reduce the risk--and time is one of those--we can
have a great influence and help the situation.
So, Members, I I urge all of you to give this a chance. You know, I'm, I'm sorry that
we don't have a hundred percent backing by all of our Administration and Council, or
even in our community, but let us have a chance at this and try to make it work.
,

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I listened repeatedly to a lot of the testimony that's been given, both at this hearing
and at previous hearings. And what people, I think, are missing out of the bill is the
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wide variety of ways in which the affordable component can really be satisfied.
They're, they're zeroing in on one little area, which is the 40 to 50 percent which used
to be 30 to 40 percent. They're not looking at some changes that were made in the
bill to allow land to be donated, nonprofit partnerships, a combination of land and
cash, an appeal process. These are all things that have been added into the bill,
even the portion of the bill that actually put a time constraint on the Council to actually
hear the issue. Those things are not being focused on and people are just looking at
that one area of the bill. And to me, that is where people are missing the point.
I think, while this is not a perfect bill, it is at least a bill that is workable, and it is one
that really challenges people's creativity. Because I have had many people ask me
about it. They've read the articles in the paper. And when I go through some
aspects of the bill, even one small developer had asked, the portion of the bill that he
was concerned about was, I guess, you know, again, the percentage. But I said,
"What if we gave you the land? What if we had lease land either from the State or
the County on which you could build affordable housing and that cost was taken out
of the equation? What could you do then?" Oh, well, that was totally different to him.
So, for me, I think people are focusing on the negative, as Mr. Vanderbilt said.
They're looking at the . . . glass half empty. They're not looking at the glass half full.
Rather than rush to an attorney to see how we can litigate against the Council, I
would challenge those individuals who are the naysayers and people who say that
this bill is not workable, let's find projects; let's find ways that we can actually come
together and do pilot projects so that we can illustrate, "Yes, the bill is workable."
I agree that it does need some tweaking, particularly with the density bonus and
some other things that Mr. Medina is working on with regard to long-term care.
Those are things that I think we, those Councilmembers that are returning, as well as
members of the community, have pledged to work on, to make it a better bill. We've
passed lots of legislation and it's never been perfect. But we have always given it an
opportunity to see what works and what doesn't work. You don't throw the baby out
with the bath water. And if the bill was supported and there were no constitutional
issues raised at the 30 to 40 percent range, then what's wrong with this picture? It, it
is not something that we, as a Council, take lightly. We're not blowing off the
development community and saying, 'Well, we're just ignoring you because you are
greedy developers." That's not the point. The point is that we want a bill that has a
benefit to the majority of people in this community who have not had, up to this time,
an opportunity to put a roof over their heads, or are paying exorbitant rents because
the majority of housing that has been built already has only provided 10 to 20 percent
of housing for our local families.
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What about the people that are working for the developers who are working on
homes that they could never dream to ever live in? Where are those workforce
homes going to be created?
If I were a developer, I would be concerned about the fact that when I'm importing
labor, instead of these people who are working on homes far in excess of what the
average citizen could afford, I'd be worried about where are those workers going to
live? Are they going to live on our beaches? Are they going to live out in the fields?
Are they going to double, and triple, and quadruple into our small homes in our
communities? Because eventually they'll reach the tipping point where they'll see
what we see, and they will find that they don't have any workers because their own
workers, the people who are the backbone of this community, have no place to live.
They have no place to go.
If we don't mitigate the negative impacts that are being created by housing that is far
beyond the reach of the average income in a resort community, if we don't do that,
then we are not taking care of our population. And to mitigate, sometimes is all that
we can do. And I believe that the measures contained within this bill are defensible.
I believe that they mitigate the adverse impacts that we have seen creeping up on
our community year, after year, after year. And if it was within the capability of the
existing development community to actually produce homes that both their workforce,
as well as our teachers, our laborers here at the County, and the average worker, if it
was within their reach to build those homes, then why do we have a problem? Why
do we have a problem?
So I look to the workability of this bill. I look forward to partnering with those
developers that did come forward that felt that the bill was workable.
And I wanted to note one of the handouts that we received, I feel many times that
people don't really understand us; and this was a handout from Emerson's Essays-and I'll just quote one sentence. It said, "To be great is to be misunderstood." I
believe we are, Mr. Chair, misunderstood.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You know, I'm happy to be here today to override this veto. I think it's unfortunate
that the Mayor felt compelled to even promote a veto, given the fact that this bill
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passed out of committee with full unanimous support minus one member who was
excused--rather, passed Council second and final reading. So it sort of seems like a
futile attempt at a veto, but it also gives us an opportunity to reiterate why this
membership supported this bill and worked so hard with the Committee Chairman to
craft something that would indeed benefit the people of Maui County.
1 just want to reiterate again to those who may not have heard this and even those
who have, have heard it in the past, it still seems unbelievable and so I think it's
worthy of, of repeating.
The fact is, Mr. Chairman, that over 50 percent of the households in Maui County
earn less than 80 percent of the median income, of the HUD median income. That's
$52,000, there and about. That includes me. I'm a household of one. There are
many single parents in this County, Mr. Chairman, who have maybe a household of
two or three--that's a mother and a couple of kids. They still have one income for the
most part, so that puts them in, in that category. Does that mean that they are, they
are any less needy of a house and some stability to raise those children in a home
environment where they know that they're going to come home to a secure, a secure
home, and not be threatened by eviction or any of the other variables that are beyond
your control when you don't own your home? The landlord sells the house; the
neighbor sells his and the property values go up, so the landlord raises your rent.
People that are living 80 percent or below the median income, Mr. Chairman,
50 percent of our population are living paycheck to paycheck in that they have no
discretionary income. There's nothing left at the end of the month, an extra hundred
dollars should their rent be raised. These are people who save a little bit every
month all year, so they can provide Christmas for their children.
Now, I know that the components of this bill put those people in a separate category
and are going to depend on nonprofits to build housing and rental units for those
people. I'm hoping that we can look at that again in this next term as we fine-tune
this bill. Excuse me. But the point being that everybody that's above the 80 percent,
and these are people who are making fifty, sixty, seventy, eighty thousand dollars.
They still can't afford a home in the market that we have on Maui. And if the market,
if, if the free market, the free enterprise market was going to address this situation,
Mr. Chairman, it would have addressed it a long time ago. Excuse me.
Since 1990, we've had a, a bill on the books, Mr. Chairman, for 30 percent
affordable. For anybody that wanted to build 30 percent of their project in the
affordable range, they could get all these incentives that are right now on the books:
fast-track through subdivision, tax credits. Tax credits, Mr. Chairman, that's, that
allow you to take whatever loss you may have suffered by building affordable as a
loss off your actual taxes. How do you lose on that?
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I find it very interesting that none of the large-scale developers who have been
protesting about this bill showed up here today. Not a one of 'em. I imagine they're
in the backroom gathering forces for a lawsuit. But I challenge every single one of
them, Mr. Chairman, to come forward with a certified pro forma showing us what your
profits are. You're building high-end housing, don't tell me your profits are
10 percent, 15 percent, even 20 percent. Prove it. You got no complaint until you
prove it. Everything we do here is in full disclosure; everything is on the, on the
table--all the figures, all the facts. What's missing? The exorbitant profits that these
high-end developers are walking away with.
So I have no sympathy for them, Mr. Chairman. As a matter of act, I'm insulted.
They're in the business of providing housing. And who are they providing housing
for? Not for the residents of this County. They're providing housing for the top
2 percent of this Nation's wealthiest people, people who can have a second and third
home, and who can man--maintain it while they're off living somewhere else. And,
yeah, that's great. We've got more, more landscape people, more security people,
more pool people. That's good for employment for them. But what is it doing to the
resources and what--of Maui County? And what is it doing to the social fabric of the
people who live and work here, and are contributing members to what makes Maui
no ka oi? They're dividing the community because those that have and those that
have-not are becoming more and more obvious. And this undermines the spirit of
aloha that wraps everyone in warmth who comes to live here in Maui County.
Right now, Mr. Chairman, there's over 700 high-end units being built right now today
in Wailea-Makena, 700. Not one of them is for residents of Maui County. Granted,
there might be a few people who might want to move up and, you know, have the
equity that would allow them to do that in this bull market that we have. But for the
most part, they're going to be marketing to the Mainland and to the offshore market.
Not one of these projects, Mr. Chairman, is contributing to housing that our residents
can afford. So how is that the free market--how is it that the free market is, is in any
way addressing our needs? They're not; they're not one bit interested.
So this body has stepped forward and taken a bold move, a bold stand on behalf of
the people who live here.
And I'm happy, Mr. Chairman, that we've got one more chance to underscore the
importance of this bill. And, you know, one of the speakers said it; I said it last time.
If you can't do it, aloha oe; go someplace else. Because, really, we've tipped the
balance already. We need to bring this County back in balance for its people, for the
next generation and the generations to come, Mr. Chair, because it's, it's the
ancestors who brought us to this point and the offspring of those ancestors who are
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going to keep the spirit of aloha alive. And if they all leave, Maui's going to be just
like any other sun-and-sand resort with the spirit gone. And, to me, that's what make
it--makes us no ka oi. We have to preserve that at all cost.
So for those developers out there who feel that this is a, a threat to them and that
they need to sue us over it, you better think twice. Come to the table and be
cooperative. Look at all the benefits that you've received from this County. Look at
all the high-end housing that's out there, the 700-plus units that are being built right
now. Where'd you get your water? You got your water because of this County. I'm
not so sure you deserve the water, but you got it or you wouldn't have been building
those 700 units. So it's time to give back. You know, it's time to readjust your bottom
line and look at some reasonable profit margins and, and work with us. Don't be an
adversary, be an advocate for the people of Maui County.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Further discussion before the Chair recognizes Mr. Mateo?
Then, Members, the Chair will just offer a few comments regarding the motion.
One, I just wish to share with you that in my general discussions with our colleague,
Mayor-elect Tavares, Housing Chairman Mateo, that your Chair has already
instructed staff to start the development of drafting of incentive considerations for the
new term. We have not waited for the new term to start. Our staff is already working
on proposals, ideas of how to provide another facet to our consideration of our
housing policy for this County.
We have also, I believe, in our discussions with the staff, have talked about things
that we have heard in our testimony this morning: property tax incentives; we have
heard considerations for increasing density or density bonuses; how we may, through
either administrative or legislative efforts, to make improvements in the affordable
rental section of our community; that we shall also look at how we can adjust
development standards for subdivisions, particularly those that will provide affordable
units and how we may make those adjustments to reduce the cost of the
infrastructure element.
Our Code already has enacted and is available to this County, the ability to do
experimental housing projects. We have done so on the island of Molokai. We have
done some also on Lanai. We have the ability to continue to also do it on this island,
which we have also in the past. So there are tools.
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And it is my disappointment that this current Administration continues to take a, for
me, a disappointment position of what we cannot do. I think we need to have the
ability to say, "What do we need to do to make it happen?"
I think if you also read in the Mayor's veto message, he has agreed that we need to
have a multifaceted approach--and that's what we've talked about; and that this
proposed ordinance is just one part of the multifaceted approach.
I share with you these just few comments, Members, because I think it is--must be
said again, that we have heard our people. We have had an election since our
decision, and I think the community has spoken. They want a redirection on how this
County is going to move forward, and it wants this Council, this County, to start taking
care of its people much better. They deserve it and they need it. I've heard that
message.
So before I turn this over to Mr. Mateo, our Housing Chairman, I just share with you
that these are already ongoing efforts that this sitting Council has continued to move
forward and has not waited for the new Council to take its seats. And l think it shows
our dedication to continue to move forward to make the improvements necessary to
provide our people with a roof over their head at a price they can afford because they
are the County of Maui and that is who we serve.
So saying that, if there are no other questions either for Mr. Moto or for your Chair, I
will now recognize Mr. Mateo, our Housing Chairman, for his comments.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
You know, from the very beginning of the process more than nineteen months ago
now, the very first question we asked was, "Who are we building houses for?" And
that question today, Chairman, is equally important because aside from just asking,
"Who are we building houses for?", I think it's important, at this time, for me to be
very specific and clear, and to address the misconception and the misinformation that
has been cited throughout the last number of weeks.
So let me tell you exactly how the numbers actually break down.
In a 100-unit development, with more than half of the units being sold under 600,000,
forty units will be required as affordable. Of those forty units, twelve units would be
for people making up to a hundred percent of the median income level, which means
houses will be sold from $230,000 to $288,000. Twelve units will be sold to those
making between 100 and 120 percent of the median income, which means units will
be sold for 288,000 to 346,000. Eight units will be sold to those making 120 to
140 percent of the median income levels, and those units will sell for 346,000 to
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404,000. And eight units will be sold to those earning, to those in the 140 to the
160 percent median income levels, which mean those units will sell for approximately
$404,000 to $461,000.
Chairman, the developers are not being asked to build 40 to 50 percent of their
homes at $200,000. And I find this to be quite difficult to believe that selling homes
at $404,000 to $461,000, that they cannot make a profit.
In the Mayor's letter to us, he says that the developers hope for profit. How so
absurd. Developers do not hope for profit, they expect profit. Expectation of profit
drives the developers.
The problem here, Chairman, is not the requirement the policy establishes, but rather
the policy cuts into the huge profit margin that the developers has been realizing
throughout the last number of years. Their preference, obviously, is the high-end unit
where the profit is ridiculously high.
So who are we building homes for? Our residents? I think not.
The Mayor's comments that there are more than enough homes in the pipeline and
this policy will economically hurt the County, aside from the smoke and mirrors and
fear tactics, and/or perhaps a genuinely lack of comprehension, the truth of the
matter is, Chairman, if the homes were truly in the pipeline, this policy would not
affect them as they would be exempt. They would either have their preliminary
subdivision approvals, or have an affordable housing agreement. If they don't have
either of these things, they are not in the pipeline. And to think that the two
economists that they recognized who works for the larger banking institutions that
depends on loans to large development projects offers unbiased facts, well, that must
be taken with a grain of salt. There is self-interest here.
And, of course, those developers that have threaten to sue the County over the
policy, let me assure you that your suit against the people of Maui County will not go
unnoticed.
To you who profess to want to help our people, but only if the project--if the profit
margin is agreeable to you; and to you who profess that you could develop affordable
homes if only government stayed out of your way and, yet, after all these years, your
record-breaking profits, you still have not provided. And to you who profess that the
market should be the indicator and, yet, you continue to build the high-end homes
that our people cannot afford, who are you building homes for?
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The Residential Workforce Housing Policy will start to help our residents. The next
phase of the policy is already in action, Chairman, as you had mentioned, and will be
addressed early next term.
This long-awaited ordinance is the starting point leading to what could be a best case
scenario where the beneficiaries of the Council's efforts are our residents as they
would be able to own and rent a home, where the development community will still
make a profit, and this County will have a policy that works.
This is the win-win situation that we all strive for. But the reality is, this does not
happen overnight.
In the November 24, 2006, veto from the Mayor, he states, quote: "Structurally, I find
the proposal to be thorough and workable. The problem I have with the measure is
that it is overly ambitious and focused on restrictions," end of quote.
Well, perhaps the policy is ambitious, Mr. Mayor, because it had to be. The Council
was the only one listening. We heard our people begging government to do
something. If Administration had wanted to help this situation years ago, we could
have had differences made. He could have made water meters a priority for
affordable units and small-family subdivisions. He could have had permitting
processes fast-track to avoid additional cost for developers in waiting for approvals.
He could have waived County fees. He could have looked at other means of helping
to address and make current situations better, but this was not done.
There was a lot of talk, but nothing was done. So this Council will be looking at those
initiatives as part of the incentives for the developers.
The Mayor's recommendation of 20 to 30 percent affordable is not acceptable.
Would you accept out of a hundred homes to be built, twenty affordable for our
people? It's time to get real.
This policy had been called political. There are those who said that the Residential
Workforce Housing Policy is nothing but politics. But if politics means to doing the
right thing, if politics means it's about our commitment to take care of our people, and
if policy means for us attempting to secure a, a future for the generations yet to
come, then I'd be the first to say, "Hey, the policy is political."
The people of Maui County deserve our vote of confidence and assurance that we
have heard their pleas, and we will take a stand on the issue today right here, right
now. Support the override for our residents, for our children, and for our future.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, the Chair needs to take a very short recess prior to asking for the vote, so I
would ask if you'd please remain in the chamber. I need about two minutes.
Therefore, Members, we shall be in recess subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:40 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:43 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA, BOTH EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui special meeting of 5 December 2006
shall return to order.
Members, before you, we have a motion to override the Mayor's veto of Bill 57, as
well as the filing of the communication.
The Chair will call for the vote. All in favor of the vote, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have seven "ayes"; two no--two "excused",
Mr. Molina and Mr. Pontanilla.
Bill 57 is hereby overridden with a more than two-thirds vote. According to the
Charter, as your presiding officer, I'm hereby verifying that Bill 57 is now County law.
Therefore, Members, we shall take a morning recess till 11:00 a.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:44 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:06 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA, BOTH EXCUSED.)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: This special meeting of 5 December 2006 of the Council of the County of

Maui shall reconvene.
Members, we shall continue with the agenda for, from today's meeting.
Mr. Clerk, if you will proceed, please.
NO. 06-300

- CHARMAINE TAVARES, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated November 27, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI, AS IT PERTAINS TO
REVENUES - RATES, FEES AND ASSESSMENTS FOR TRAFFIC IMPACT FEES",
and informing of her intent to offer the following motions:
1.

A motion that the requirement for committee referral and recommendation of
the proposed bill be waived, pursuant to Section 5(H) of the Rules of the
Council;

2.

A motion that the proposed bill be passed on first reading and be ordered to
print; and

3.

A motion that this communication be filed.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION FOR THE PROPOSED
BILL, PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to waive
committee referral and recommendation of the proposed bill for an ordinance
attached to County Communication 06-300. Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
The reason for the motion is to ask us to consider this, which is really accompanying
legislation to something that will be on the Council agenda on the nineteenth, if
something else passes later on, so that we can take them in concert; and this would
help to move the whole issue along about traffic impact fees.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED BILL BE PASSED ON FIRST
READING AND BE ORDERED TO PRINT.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to pass the
proposed bill for an ordinance be passed on first reading and be ordered to print.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The, it seems like a long time ago, but on November 27,
which I think was just last week, you had a memo that was explaining what would
happen on today's meeting--and I'm sorry I didn't bring extra copies, and I barely
found mine in the, the flurry of things that are on everybody's desk. If you have it,
this is, is the part that establishes the, the, the fees in the Appendix A, ah,
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Appendix B of the budget so that we have a, a place to note what those fees are in

accordance with how we have been doing our rates and fees throughout the, the
County.
So that's--the attachment would be to include a section for the West Maui traffic
impact fees and a section for the Kihei-Makena traffic impact fees; and it merely
duplicates what's in the bill, but now puts it into Appendix B of our budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Is the motion also going to include filing of this communication?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Currently, the, there is no such inclusion, so, therefore, after the Council
deals with this motion, the Chair will be happy to entertain the motion for filing of
communication.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your question.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have seven "ayes", with two Members, Mr. Molina
and Mr. Pontanilla, excused.
Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.

And thank you for the reminder, Mr, Carroll.
I, I MOVE THAT THE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 06-300 BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to file
County Communication 06-300. Any discussion, Members? Having none, all in
favor of that motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 77.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 06-301 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated November 22, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI,
AS IT PERTAINS TO PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES - SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2007, FOR LAND
ACQUISITION, 167 PONANA STREET, KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII", and related
documents.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'm, I'm sorry, Mr. Chair. I, I anticipated that'd be taken out of
order since the recommendation was to refer.
BUT SINCE ITS ON THE FLOOR, FOR DISCUSSION, I MOVE,
BASED ON A DECEMBER 4 MEMO FROM, FROM YOUR
BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE CHAIR TO THE
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL, I MOVE THAT THE
REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND
RECOMMENDATION FOR THE PROPOSED BILL
TRANSMITTED BY THIS COMMUNICATION, THIS COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-301, BE WAIVED, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to waive
committee consideration of, of the proposed ordinance attached to County
Communication 06-301. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The reason for this motion is to enable the Council to take immediate action to allow
for the purchase of this keystone property for the long-planned Kihei Greenway by
the end of the calendar year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion to waive committee referral? Having
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-3, -301 BE PASSED ON
FIRST READING AND BE ORDERED TO PRINT, AND THAT
SAID COMMUNICATION BE FILED.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass the
proposed bill attached to County Communication 06-301 on first reading and be
ordered to print, and said communication to be filed. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, I yield to the floor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, on the motion before you. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I would appreciate the Members' support on this. I know it's kind of a, an unusual
twist. However, we did previously approve of this purchase and, you know, for the
purpose, as Mr. Kane said, as a keystone part of the greenway in South Maui,
enabling it to provide access to the Wailea area.
Unfortunately, a request to have the funds taken out of the Open Space Fund did not
come forward and the error was recognized and this is our attempt to correct this in
order to meet the sale date of the person who's selling the property to the County at a
fair, I think a very fair cost.
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And, so, I would hope that the Members would all support this, this motion.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Before the Chair recognizes Mr. Kane as our Budget and Finance Chair, I wish, as
well as Ms. Tavares, I wish to inform you, the Members, that we do have
representatives from the Administration. We have Mr. DeLeon, as well as
Mr. Ginoza, present should there be some questions for either gentlemen.
Stating that, the Chair will recognize Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
And my apologies. I, I should have provided some parameters for the bill that is
before us.
This bill is to add an appropriation of $355,000 in the Open Space, Natural
Resources, Cultural Resources, and Scenic Views Preservation Fund for the
acquisition of vacant land consisting of approximately 4,650 square feet, located at
167 Ponana Street in Kihei, And so I just wanted to get that on the table, so forgive
me, Members, and I yield the floor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman, thank you.
And thank you for the explanation, Mr. Kane.
I am very happy to support this movement today because I think it helps to tie up that
so-called loose end. And this is like the, the part of the greenway that is very critical
to the entire greenway there. And as we went on a site inspection some time ago,
the potential for this area is, is absolutely fabulous. And the fact that residents who
were there watching our site inspection, you know, and applauding as we walked
through, I think we have the support of the people who would actually be fronting this
greenway now. And I'm looking forward to the completion of this project.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I also want to thank members of the Administration
who helped coordinate the site inspection, and staff for Parks and Economic
Development, because I think that oftentimes we have these keystone properties or
we have different situations that arise, and there's nothing like being present and
seeing it to actually find out the role that, that particular parcel is going to have in the
overall scheme of things.
So I just want to thank those members that were able to attend, and particularly the
members of the community because, as Ms. Tavares said, they came out in strong
numbers and they made a very specific point of moving forward with this particular
component because they felt that it would be an opportunity lost if it fell into hands
that were outside of the County's purview. So I really support this, and I think that it
is something that's appropriate to come out of the Open Space Fund because it will
provide that walkway.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you,
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I just wanted to note that there was an amendment to the Purchase and Sale
Agreement deleting a requirement for the construction of a wall, and also changing
the closing date from September 15, rather December 15 to December 29. And
there is a memo, December 4, that Members would have, and I just want to kind a,
by way of explanation, tell them what this is.
It was necessary to amend the agreement because Open Space Funds could not be
used for construction of the wall. And I might add that the property owner was, I
think, very magnanimous in deleting that--agreeing to delete that in the sale
agreement and extending the closing date to December 29.
So I'd like to give my thanks to Dr. Sherry Coons for being so willing to work with the
County to provide this property that's going to be enjoyed by everyone in the County.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Anderson.
With no objection, the Chair will ask Mr. Ginoza to come forward and join us, please,
on the floor.
So, Members, the Chair just has a few questions prior to asking for your decision on
the motion before you.
Mr. Moto, as we have heard, now that there is a revision to the original agreement, or
the Agreement of Sale, the Open Space, Natural Resources, Scenic Views, Cultural
Resources Fund is a permitted use of revenue, or funds I should say, for the
purchase of this property consideration be--before us. Yes, Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman. Brian Moto.
Short answer is yes. Let me add that in, in reaching this conclusion, I note my
understanding of the facts are as follows: that this parcel is one that has been
identified as being necessary for the planned Kihei Greenway; that the Kihei
Greenway is a component for South Maui that is part of the south, ah, that's part of
the Kihei-Makena Community Plan, and that as described the Kihei Greenway is or
will be a non-motorized linear park intended to allow pedestrians and bicyclists
access to the community without having to interact with vehicular traffic.
I'll note that Section 9-19, regarding the Open Space Fund, says that it shall be used
for purchasing or acquiring lands for land conservations purposes, and then it goes
on to identify among those things that qualify, "include public outdoor recreation and
education, as well as acquisitions that improve disabled and public access to and
enjoyment of public land, open space, and recreational facilities." And so based on
these facts and the provisions I just cited, I do believe that the Open Space Fund can
be used to acquire the subject property.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. Moto.
The Chair has a question or two for Mr. Ginoza as our Budget Director. Can you
share with us this morning, Mr. Ginoza, to the Members of this Council, you folks, the
Administration has chosen to cons--recommend using the Open Space Fund for the
source of the purchase of real property. Can you share with the Council this morning
why we are not instead looking at Bikeway Funds or potential Carryover Savings
from the Highway Funds for this consideration?
BUDGET DIRECTOR LLOYD GINOZA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ginoza.
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BUDGET DIRECTOR: Members, good morning.
We did discuss the use of Highway Funds and the Bikeway Fund, and those will be
permitted uses for the acquisition of a bikeway acquisition. However, the decision
was made to use the Open Space Fund, and I'd like to defer that to Mr. DeLeon, if
possible.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What is the advantage of using it from the Open Space Fund instead of
the Highway Fund or the Bikeway Fund the Council has put appro--specific
appropriations for use?
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Well, if you, you know, preserve the fund in the Highway Fund, there
will be more funds available for highway uses and for repairs and construction. So
that's part of the reason for using the Open Space Fund because the Open Space
Fund was designated for such purchases as, as this, I believe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I'm just recalling what was--we were told during budget
deliberations chaired by Mr. Kane when we talked about the Bikeway Fund and the
misinformation that the Department provided this, our Committee, as well as this
Council, on why certain requests were being requested, particularly since the
Bikeway Fund, at that point in time, was being considered to take care of change
orders, if you'll recall, Members; and that we chose, instead, to have the Department
come forward and ask us for additional funding since we supported the North-West,
North-South Collector Road and we supported this bikeway project.
So I am stating my disappointment in the Administration's approach to this funding of
which I have supported the resolution for the acquisition, and the Members have all
supported that resolution.
Stating that, are there any further questions for either Mr. Moto, Mr. Ginoza, was well
as Mr. DeLeon? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. This would be for Mr. Ginoza. Because of the, and,
and maybe it would be for Mr. Arakawa, because I know that we've had some issues
before whenever we use Federal Funds or Bikeway Funds, or where we go for
matching, if we use the Open Space Fund, there would be no restrictions that would
be imposed by the Federal government, or we wouldn't be going for anything
matching. is that correct?
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BUDGET DIRECTOR: That is correct. But if you're going to use, just a point of clarification,
if you're going to use Highway Funds as it was proposed from either Carryover
Savings or reallocating some of the Bikeway Funds, that's really not related to any
Federal fund matching.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So that particular fund that we're referencing is not
the ordinary money that would be used to secure matching funds then. Is that
correct?
BUDGET DIRECTOR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. All right. Thank you very much for that clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, any further questions? Are there any further discussion on the motion
before you? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The motion passes. We have seven "ayes"; two "excused", Mr. Molina
and Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 78.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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NO, 06-302 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated November 28, 2006)
Requesting that the Council consider rescheduling the December 15, 2006 Council
meeting, to December 19, 2006 or another suitable date, and suggesting that the
following motions be offered:
1.

A motion that the requirement for committee referral and recommendation of
this communication be waived, pursuant to Section 5(H) of the Rules of the
Council;

2.

A motion that the Friday, December 15, 2006 Council meeting be rescheduled
to Tuesday, December 19, 2006; and

3.

A motion that this communication be filed.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 5(H), RULES OF THE COUNCIL BE WAIVED TO
HEAR COUNTY COMMUNICATION 06-302.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to waive the
requirement of committee referral of Communication 06-302. Is there any discussion
on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO RESCHEDULE THE FRIDAY, DECEMBER 15,
2006 COUNCIL MEETING, TO TUESDAY, DECEMBER 19,
2006; AND FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to reschedule
the Council meeting of Friday, December 15, 2006, to Tuesday, December 19, 2006.
Discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA AND PONTANILLA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have no further business scheduled for today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, are there any quick announcements before we adjourn this special
meeting of 5 December 2006? Ms. Johnson.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the special meeting of December 5,
2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 11:35 am.
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